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Applicability of Radiation - Response Models to Low Dose Protection Standards

Topical Planning Meeting

Tuesday July 26, 2016

Present: Alan Waltar, Jerry Woodcock, Wayne Glines, Mike Leimon, Steve Baker, Wanda Munn, Kris Troyer, Bob Tibbatts, Carl Holder

Not Present: Darrell Fisher, Anna Markham, Virginia Cleary-Ivanoff, Tony Brooks, Mike Lawrence, Paul Ritter

Attachments:

1.
Agenda
2.
Meeting Notes
Alan started the meeting by identifying the tasks that must be completed in order to submit an updated request for Preliminary Approval.  His intent is to make the request in time for an August 8 teleconference with the American Nuclear Society NPC Steering Committee.  Discussion included the number of attendees expected for budgeting purposes.  The current number is 150.  Alan asked if it should be changed to 100.  Both Jerry Woodcock and Bob Tibbatts said that 150 is the preferable number, and that even with only 100 attendees and 60 guaranteed Red Lion hotel reservations the impact on Red Lion cost would be small.  Attendees could be requested to stay at the Red Lion for the meeting if it were to look like less than 60 might make reservations there.  Jerry and Bob expressed concern that we do not know the Technical Program Planning Committee position on the matter.

Wayne Glines discussed the prospects for financial support from various organizations, in particular local companies or organizations, e.g., Columbia Chapter – Health Physics Society, and Hanford contractors such as Dade Moeller.  He suggested that such local companies or organizations might be able to sponsor or help subsidize meeting events, e.g., morning/afternoon breaks, dinners, travel grants.  Wayne recommended that everyone consider possible funding sources and make known any contacts for local companies or organizations.  

Wayne discussed the two publication plans that he prepared.  One would produce an electronic copy of the extended abstracts (~ 250 words) submitted by presenters, which would be provided as a CD to participants at the Topical Meeting.   The other would be a special edition of the Health Physics Journal, which would include the extended abstracts and meeting commentary (likely developed by the Technical Program Committee).  An initial estimate of this special edition was ~ 100 pages costing $7000.  This Health Physics Society (HPS) publication would be freely available to HPS members, but cost and availability for non-HPS individuals, e.g., ANS members, has yet to be determined.  Copyright, distribution, and peer review issues of the presented papers were discussed but left unresolved.

Additional discussion centered around producing summaries of the meeting papers and discussions that are scientifically accurate but comprehensible to a wider, non-technical audience.  Alan suggested that Rod Adams would be an excellent person to do this interpretation of the meeting proceedings, and Alan agreed to contact Rod.

Alan said Ludwig Feinendegen has suggested a “pre-meeting” to prepare a draft proposal for replacing the standards based on the Linear No Threshold assumption—should the 2018 meeting arrive at the conclusion that the LNT approach needs to be replaced.  The funding for such a pre-meeting would be separate from the 2018 Topical Meeting itself.  Ludwig agreed to take the lead for making the pre-meeting happen.  The planning committee expressed strong support for this idea.

Steve Baker suggested that two aspects of regulatory rules should be addressed:

1.
Replacing the counterproductive low dose limits with scientifically defensible values, and

2.
Addressing the invalid assumption that collective dose to a large population is identical with one individual accumulating the entire dose.

Concerns about “branding” of the Topical Meeting were discussed.  Wanda suggested that the letterhead provided by Anna Markham appears to meet American Nuclear Society requirements.  Alan said that we should be cautious and make sure that we don’t unduly upset headquarters staff by using material that they think does not meet requirements.  Wayne will delay distribution of material that he gave to the Nuclear Regulatory Commission until the issue is resolved.  (This has been done: Note by WMG)

Alan again described his intent to request support from Terrapower, including asking Bill Gates to be the main keynote speaker.  The committee strongly supported this.  Alan will make the approach after we get Preliminary Approval.  Alan asked if we should encourage participation by individuals with a record of speaking against nuclear power.  The issue was left unresolved.

A draft letter to the International Atomic Energy Agency requesting support was discussed.  Wanda and Jerry expressed reservations about the nature of a specific paragraph.  Alan asked Wanda to rewrite the questionable paragraph.

“Sponsorship” and other types of support from organizations were discussed.  It seems appropriate to consider Sponsorship involving considerable support and other types of support consisting mainly of advertising the topical to their members.  Steve suggested making two lists:

1.
Sponsoring organizations, and

2.
Organizations cooperating with the topical.

Kris reported on the planning for Tours.  Tours of B Reactor and other local attractions are planned.  Jerry suggested adding the Laser Interferometer Gravitational-Wave Observatory.  All agreed that it should be added, noting that major scientific discoveries are being made there.

Steve noted that the Waste Management Conference in Phoenix next March will include a session on Fukushima.  He expressed concern that the Japanese thrust might be alarmist, and that it would be good to try to get someone to submit a paper reflecting the perspective of our planning committee.  Wayne said that he would ask around to see if any of his colleagues were planning such a submission.  He also said that he would try to find a basis for the widely quoted figure of 1,600 fatalities from the evacuation.

Alan suggested that vacations in August may make it difficult to schedule a meeting in August.  Wanda said that she was afraid of losing momentum if we don’t meet.  Steve suggested that the Technical Program Committee members should be polled to find a date for which they can attend.  Tentative dates of August 23rd and August 30th were discussed but Alan will poll the Technical Program Committee.

The next meeting was tentatively scheduled for 6:30 on 30 August 2016, depending on the results of Alan’s request to the Technical Program Committee.
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